College of Biological Sciences

Minutes of the Educational Policy Committee

September 18, 2002

Revised
Present:  Janet Schottel, chair; Jean Underwood, Jane Phillips, John Anderson, Dick Poppele, Stu Goldstein, Pete Snustad, Anne Pusey, Margaret Chen, Kathy Ball

The revised minutes of the May 6 meeting were approved.

Selection of chair for 2002-03.  Dick Poppele nominated Janet Schottel, and the committee moved to close nominations.  Members enthusiastically approved her selection.   Members asked about undergraduate and graduate representation on the committee.  Margaret Chen was invited to represent Plant Biology again this year.  She will decide whether this is the best option for her.  Jean Underwood offered to poll the BSSA (Biological Sciences Student Association) to see if any undergrads are available.

Announcements

1.  John Anderson reported that CBS has 351 new freshmen, 162 new advanced standing students and a total of 1,282 currently enrolled in the college.

2.  John distributed a booklet, College Specific Enrollment Projections, which includes statistics compiled by college for new high school students, new advanced standing students and total undergraduate enrollment for the actual period fall, 1998 through fall 2001 and projected figures for fall, 2002 through fall, 2005.  Also included are statistics for actual and projected retention in years one and two and for four and five year graduation rates.  Craig Swan had asked John to project future numbers based on historical data for the college and with the help of Dean Elde and Jean Underwood, came up with these projections.  John reported that we are currently growing at a rate of about 30 additional freshmen each year.  Stu Goldstein asked whether there would be a comparable increase in resources.  John replied that because of the numerous new faculty hires we should have a net increase in faculty available to teach.  Stu stated that the number of faculty doesn’t transfer linearly to what is needed for undergraduate education.  Jean Underwood mentioned that the increase in tuition dollars through IMG will help, but members agreed that those dollars don’t help with the increased advising load that will fall on Student Services.  Anne Pusey questioned whether there will be enough graduate students available to serve as teaching assistants.  Pete Snustad added that it’s not just the number of TAs but their  availability and the inequality of TA stipends that are problems.  Jane Phillips asked if the increase in students was due to students who had already decided to come to the University or whether they are new  recruits.  John replied that these are basically new students who have been attracted away from other colleges.

Dick Poppele noticed that most other colleges have flat enrollment compared to CSOM (Carlson School of Management) and CBS.  Janet Schottel suggested that we need to have a collegiate committee look at issues of workload, resources, etc., that are impacted by our increased numbers.  John replied that the Consultative Committee would be an appropriate group to query about these problems.  Janet suggested that we send a letter to them and ask them to give these issues serious consideration.  Pete Snustad mentioned that enrollments in both Genetics and Biochemistry are up and there are problems with room availability and TA coverage. 

3.  John reported that the search for the Associate Dean was nearing an end and it looks like Robin Wright is close to accepting an offer.  If she does, she will probably begin in January.

4.  John asked Jean Underwood if she would give us an update on staffing issues in Student Services.   Jean reported that Rita Garni is leaving for a position with Biochemistry in Minneapolis.  In addition Leah Clark has resigned and will leave in two weeks.  Jean mentioned that the current staff is terrific, but a tremendous knowledge base will leave with Leah.  Janet asked how quickly these positions can be refilled.  Jean replied that Rita’s position will be reconfigured, and Leah’s refilled.  Jane Phillips asked Jean how long she expects to serve as  Interim Director of Student Services.  Jean replied that she is the interim head until Robin Wright comes and has time to decide how to staff Student Services.  When a new Director is named, Jean will go back to the Dean’s Office.  John added that Dr. Wright will have to give the matter thoughtful consideration, so there probably won’t be any changes until summer of 2003 at the earliest.  Stu Goldstein summarized the feelings of all EPC members when he stated that we need to be concerned about the morale of those remaining in the office.

5.  John mentioned that Biology Week is underway.  It began with a Kick-Off program Monday evening, followed by a reception for transfer students and an evening bowling event for Biobuds.  Jane Phillips added that students are anxious to get some experience in Biology.  She had 150 applicants for six lab positions so  students are apparently eager to get lab experience.  Pete mentioned that there is a limit to the number of students that can be accommodated in faculty labs.

6.  John distributed copies of a brochure advertising  an all-day  conference on the undergraduate experience , “Focusing on the First Year” which will be held October 2 at McNamara Alumni Center.

7.  John reported that there will be a meeting of faculty interested in the new Biology, Society and the Environment major October 1 from 2:30-4:00 in Walter Library 101.  Anyone interested is invited to attend.  Pete Snustad mentioned that Plant Biology has a number of new faculty members who might want to be involved.

8.  John mentioned that the previous weekend there had been a pilot effort for the Freshman Experience at Itasca led by several faculty members and Dave Biesboer and Dean Elde.  The college had attempted to offer this  during May term last year, but no one enrolled.  Dave Biesboer has suggested that the time of the offering be changed to the beginning of fall term during orientation.  The plan is to offer this during the summer of 2003.  The session at Itasca would permit students to get acquainted with each other and would showcase field work.  Some classes are currently under-subscribed and this experience might whet students’ appetites.  Some logistical questions include whether it should be available only for those who are interested or should it be a requirement?  If it’s a requirement it could interfere with summer jobs if it was scheduled too early. Perhaps a credit should given since orientation credits are fairly common.  If students registered for it fall term, there wouldn’t be an additional cost.  Jane Phillips wondered if granting credit for past work wasn’t against University policy.  John replied that he would check into this.  Dick Poppele suggested two things:  students be allowed to petition out if necessary and that transportation be available.  Jane stated that busing selects for instate students.  Others would have an additional cost for airfare if the session was scheduled before the term begins.  What kind of staffing is available?  People are already far too busy.  John stated that the budget can be manipulated.  Normally most freshmen are taking most, if not all, of their credits outside CBS, so this would generate some new money for the college.  Dick stated that the fee should be compatible with those on the Twin Cites campus.  Jean Underwood suggested that Wayne Seigler be asked how the credit issue would affect enrollment.  John said that we need a decision about this matter soon, so we will discuss it again at our next meeting.

9.  Kathy Ball distributed a summary of the actions of the committee from the previous academic year.

New business

a.  New course proposal, Nsci 4167, Neuroscience in the Community.  Dick Poppele introduced the proposal which had been developed by Jan Dubinsky who has been involved in a program of Service Learning for Faculty Fellows.  This new course will provide experience in Neuroscience for middle and high school teachers and is intended for advanced undergraduate students majoring in neuroscience.  Janet wondered why students would opt for this venue rather than the PLEP (Professional Learning Experience Program).  Apparently this would be a more formal experience and more class-like.  Janet asked how teachers would be selected, but Dick wasn’t sure.  Thus far students  have had some similar experiences with Brain Awareness and Brain U which have been going on for 5 to 10 years.  Members asked if the fourth bullet was stated correctly.  It states “For undergraduate neuroscience students to be able to teach middle school teachers the organizational and experimental skills necessary to integrate inquiry-based teaching strategies into their classrooms.”  Janet stated that this sounds presumptuous.  Dick agreed to check with Jan Dubinsky about the wording.  Janet also wondered about the credit allocation of 1-3.  Dick replied that credits would be based on the number of hours students would work.  There will be variability in workload among students and they will have to sign a contract.  Jane suggested that this course would a good candidate for collaboration with the Howard Hughes group.  We will vote on this course at our next meeting.  Pete suggested that Dick relay our strong support for the course to Jan Dubinsky.

b.  New course proposal, EEB 5xxx, Plant Communities in Space and Time.  John Anderson stated that Shinya Sugita of EEB had discussed the course with him and Shinya would like to offer it spring term.  If the EPC doesn’t have a chance to approve it in time, it could be offered as a Special Topics course.  The course has not yet been approved by the EEB Curriculum Committee, so we will await their decision before we discuss it further.

Old business

a.  Update on undergraduate research lab.  Jane reported that the money to support the lab has been committed by Dean Elde.  She stated that there will be a meeting September 30 from 1:00-2:30 where Janet Schottel, Leslie Schiff, Rob Brooker, Jan Dubinsky,  and Will Koukkari will discuss the program.  A pilot class will be offered spring 2003 followed by the full blown program the following spring.  Jane will give us another update following the Sept. 30 meeting.

b.  Update on directed research/studies contract changes.  Jean Underwood distributed copies of an amended draft to members.   A list of suggestions appeared on the second page, and Jean stated that these could be incorporated into guideline #3 dealing with evaluating the project.  Members suggested editing some of the items.  The second item should be changed to “Meet regularly with mentor”.  The third item should be changed to “Review lab notebook regularly with mentor”  and the fourth item “Attend scheduled lab meetings.”  Also remove the asterisk from the second to the last item.  These items will be incorporated into a check off box.  Dick Poppele asked where the various copies of the contract would be sent.  He stated that both the mentor and the DUGS should have copies.  Stu Goldstein suggested that the Director of Undergraduate Studies’ signature be required even if the mentor is a CBS faculty member.  Pete Snustad agreed and stated he signs all of the contracts for Plant Biology students and takes a copy.  Jean Underwood stated that Student Services Staff intend to make more forms available on the web. 

c.  Other old business
Janet mentioned that she had a chance to meet briefly with Dean Elde concerning the course designator issue.  She suggested that the Dean be invited to the next meeting to discuss our concerns.  (N.B.  Dean Elde will not be available to meet with us until November 27.)

Jane Phillips suggested that Ken Jeddeloh be invited to speak about the Science Education Partnership in Greater Minnesota.  She will invite him to our next meeting.

Dick Popple asked about the possibility of holding some of our meetings on the Minneapolis campus.  Members agreed that  we could switch locations alternate semesters, so we will plan to meet in Minneapolis in the spring.  

The meeting adjourned at noon.
Submitted by Kathy Ball
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